
                                                                7 DECEMBER 2011 
                                            

                                                                                TOWN BOARD MEETING 
                                                                                TOWN HALL, MAHOPAC, N.Y. 

 
A Regular Meeting of the Town Board of the Town of Carmel was called to order by Supervisor 
Kenneth Schmitt on the 7th day of December 2011 at 7:17 p.m. at Town Hall, 60 McAlpin 
Avenue, Mahopac, New York.  Members of the Town Board present by roll call were: 
Councilman Ravallo, Councilwoman McDonough and Supervisor Schmitt.  Councilman 
Lombardi was absent. 

 
The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was observed prior to the start of official business 
and a moment of silence was observed to honor those serving in the United States 
Armed Forces as well as to commemorate the 70th anniversary of the attack on Pearl 
Harbor.   
 
 
PUBLIC HEARING HELD TO HEAR OBJECTIONS TO ASSESSMENT ROLLS FOR 
THE OPERATION AND MAINTENANCE OF THE IMPROVEMENTS OF THE SEWER 
AND WATER DISTRICTS FOR FISCAL YEAR 2012 
 
Supervisor Schmitt asked the Town Clerk to read the following Notice of Public Hearing 
as published in the Town’s official newspaper: 
 
 

 
With no one objecting to the public notice as read, Supervisor Schmitt opened the 
Public Hearing for public comment at 7:19 p.m.  Seven (7) people were in attendance. 
 
Councilman Ravallo commented that it has been brought to his attention that there are 
gaps in the assessment rolls for both the sewer and the water districts that may 
represent a significant source of funds. He stated that the situation should be corrected 
as soon as possible. 
 
With no one else present wishing to be heard on the subject of the Public Hearing, on 
motion by Councilman Ravallo, seconded by Councilwoman McDonough, with all 
members of the Town Board present in agreement, the Public Hearing was closed at 
7:21 p.m. 
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MINUTES OF TOWN BOARD MEETING HELD ON 11/2/11 - ACCEPT AS 
SUBMITTED BY THE TOWN CLERK 
 
On motion by Councilwoman McDonough, seconded by Councilman Ravallo, with all 
members of the Town Board present voting “aye”, the minutes of the Town Board 
meeting held on November 2, 2011 were accepted as submitted by the Town Clerk. 
 

RESOLUTION AUTHORIZING AMENDMENT TO INTER-MUNICIPAL AGREEMENT 
FOR THE EAST OF HUDSON (EOH) COALITION - NOT OFFERED 
 
Councilman Ravallo stated that he will potentially be recusing himself from the vote on 
the following resolution.  With no one offering the resolution at this time, Supervisor 
Schmitt explained that the resolution will not be considered at tonight’s meeting.  It will 
be included on the December 21, 2011 agenda when a full membership of the Town 
Board is expected. 

 
WHEREAS, the Town Board of the Town of Carmel has previously authorized 

the formation and creation of an intermunicipal organization entitled the East of Hudson 
(“EOH”) Coalition and duly authorized entry into an intermunicipal agreement between 
the East of Hudson Municipalities; and  

WHEREAS, the EOH Municipalities have since entered into such intermunicipal 
agreement (IMA) to form the EOH Coalition; and  

WHEREAS, municipalities located in Dutchess County have indicated interest in 
joining the EOH Coalition by signing the IMA and have requested that one 
representative from Dutchess County be added to the executive committee thereof; and  

WHEREAS on or about October 13, 2011, the EOH Coalition voted unanimously 
to add one representative from Dutchess County as a member of the EOH Coalition 
Executive Committee; and 

WHEREAS, the vote by each member’s representative is not binding on the 
participating municipality unless the municipal board approves the amendment to the 
IMA; 

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel hereby approves the amendment of the IMA by the revision of paragraph 3.1 to 
read as follows: “There shall be an executive committee consisting of three 
representatives from Putnam County, three representatives from Westchester County 
and one representative from Dutchess County”; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that a new paragraph 3.1.5 is added to the IMA to 
read as follows: “One representative shall be elected by a majority vote of the Members 
from Dutchess County and shall serve for a term of two years.” 
 

HIGHWAY DEPARTMENT - CERTAIN EQUIPMENT DECLARED OBSOLETE AND 
DISPOSAL AUTHORIZED  
 

RESOLVED that, upon the recommendation of Michael Simone, Highway 
Superintendent for the Town of Carmel, the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby 
declares the following equipment to be obsolete and hereby authorizes its disposal in 
accordance with Town Law, including but not limited to disposal pursuant to Town Law 
§64(2-a): 

 

 •Gateway Laptop Computer Model # Solo Pro 9300 Serial No. 0022128386
    
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Ravallo  

Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  

     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  

Robert Ravallo X    

Frank Lombardi    Absent 

Suzanne McDonough X    

Kenneth Schmitt X    
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MAILING OF TEAKETTLE SPOUT LAKE PARK DISTRICT NEWSLETTER - 
AUTHORIZED  
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board, acting as the Commissioners of the Teakettle 
Spout Lake Park District, hereby authorizes the mailing to all properties within the 
district  of the newsletter prepared by the Teakettle Spout Lake Park District Advisory 
Committee; and 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the cost thereof be charged as a district 
expense. 

 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough  

Seconded by: Councilman Ravallo   

     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  

Robert Ravallo X    

Frank Lombardi    Absent 

Suzanne McDonough X    

Kenneth Schmitt X    

 
 
SIGNING OF CHANGE ORDER #1 TO CONTRACT #C217 - WATER DISTRICT 
GENERATORS AUTHORIZED 

 
WHEREAS the Town Board has been advised by Ronald J. Gainer, P.E., Town 

Engineer that Change Order #1 to Contract C217 will be of benefit to Carmel Water 
District #12 as well as a benefit to the Town of Carmel; 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel hereby authorizes the Town Supervisor to sign Change Order #1 to the 
aforementioned contract, in form as attached hereto and made a part hereof. 

 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Ravallo  

Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  

     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  

Robert Ravallo X    

Frank Lombardi    Absent 

Suzanne McDonough X    

Kenneth Schmitt X    
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(Cont.) 
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(Cont.) 
 
Supervisor Schmitt expressed his support for purchasing a new generator for Carmel 
Water District #12 in lieu of relocating the existing one from Carmel Water District #2.  
He explained that the generator from Carmel Water District #2 that was going to be 
installed in Carmel Water District #12 may now be utilized at Town Hall.  
 
Gregory Folchetti, Legal Counsel added that the cost for the unit may be significantly 
lower because it does not reflect the fact that Carmel Water District #12 will be relieved 
from having to reimburse Carmel Water District #2 for the cost of the generator.  A brief 
discussion regarding the matter was held.   
  

BID AWARDED FOR PURCHASE AND DELIVERY OF PAVILION AT CAMARDA 
PARK - NATURAL STRUCTURES, INC. - NOT TO EXCEED $91,639.00 
 

WHEREAS the Town Board of the Town of Carmel has previously authorized 
advertisement for the purchase and delivery of a pavilion at and for Camarda Park; and 

WHEREAS, in accordance with the authorized bidding procedures, such bids 
were opened on November 3, 2011 and a bid opening memorandum dated November 
16, 2011 is on file in the office of Town Clerk Ann Garris;  

WHEREAS Town Engineer Ronald J. Gainer, P.E. has recommended the 
awarding of the bids as set forth hereafter, 

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of 
Carmel hereby awards the bids for purchase and delivery of the aforesaid pavilion, 
together with an on-site field representative for a period of seven (7) days to Natural 
Structures, Inc., Baker City, OR at an aggregate price not to exceed $91,639.00. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilwoman McDonough   

Seconded by: Councilman Ravallo   

     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  

Robert Ravallo X    

Frank Lombardi    Absent 

Suzanne McDonough X    

Kenneth Schmitt X    

 
Supervisor Schmitt indicated that the installation of the pavilion will commence in early 
spring of 2012. 
 

ADDITIONS TO THE ACTIVE LIST OF THE MAHOPAC VOLUNTEER FIRE 
DEPARTMENT - AUTHORIZED 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby authorizes the 
addition of the following names to the active list of the Mahopac Volunteer Fire 
Department: 

Krystal Santiago 
Kyle Trillas  

Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Ravallo  

Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  

     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  

Robert Ravallo X    

Frank Lombardi    Absent 

Suzanne McDonough X    

Kenneth Schmitt X    

 
Councilman Ravallo and Supervisor Schmitt acknowledged the efforts of all of the 
volunteers in the community.  
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CARMEL WATER DISTRICT #8 - SEQR DETERMINATION IN REGARD TO 
DISTRIBUTION SYSTEM UPGRADE - TYPE II ACTION 
 

RESOLVED that the Town Board of the Town of Carmel hereby determines that 
the Carmel Water District #8 distribution system capital upgrade project is a Type II 
action under SEQR and no further review is necessary. 
 
Resolution    
Offered by: Councilman Ravallo  

Seconded by: Councilwoman McDonough  

     
Roll Call Vote YES  NO  

Robert Ravallo X    

Frank Lombardi    Absent 

Suzanne McDonough X    

Kenneth Schmitt X    

 
Supervisor Schmitt stated that the project is being undertaken to relieve the residents in 
the Mahopac Ridge area from the problem of discolored tap water. 
 
 
PUBLIC COMMENTS 
 
Peter Creegan stated that at a prior Town Board meeting he had suggested that the 
contract for the pavilion at Camarda Park be awarded for fabrication and installation 
together rather than being broken out.  Mr. Creegan asked how the Town would 
mitigate any fabrication problems. 
 
Mr. Folchetti explained that the mitigation by the recommendation of the engineering 
department was to have the on-site representative from the manufacturer oversee the 
construction.  The project was originally bid as one contract and one bid was received.  
The Town Board authorized rebidding the project and the engineering department 
recommended splitting the contract to be more cost effective. 
    
Mr. Creegan inquired about the bid for the installation. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt stated that the installation has not gone out to bid yet. 
 

 
TOWN BOARD MEMBER COMMENTS 
 
Supervisor Schmitt reflected on the 70th anniversary of the attack on Pearl Harbor. 
 
Supervisor Schmitt and Councilwoman McDonough spoke regarding the recent holiday 
events that took place in the hamlets of Carmel and Mahopac.   
 
 
ADJOURNMENT 
 
All agenda items having been addressed, on motion by Councilwoman McDonough, 
seconded by Supervisor Schmitt, with all Town Board members present in agreement, 
the meeting was adjourned at 7:40 p.m. 

 
Respectfully submitted, 

  
 
Ann Garris, Town Clerk  
 
 

 


